aoshsuarterly

The American Overseas Schools Historical Society 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104

Vol. XVI, No. 2 Spring 2011 www.aoshs.org overseasschools@aoshs.org

Other Reunion Events

Reunion Magic Awaits by... Kay Galloway

The magic of Orlando awaits us at as our 2011 DoDDS Reunion XXIII nears. The reunion team has outlined a fine program. If you haven't already done so, sign up to attend the reunion and make your reservation at the Rosen Hotel, a superb conference facility. We invite all AOSHS members to attend and to participate in the many official activities, including our annual meeting. The reunion also is a good opportunity to explore the many restaurants and world class attractions.

AOSHS Meeting, Friday, July 22, 9:00 a.m. We particularly invite you to attend the AOSHS annual meeting, which will bring you up to date on the status of our American Overseas Schools Historical Society and ongoing activities on behalf of our membership. AOSHS President Tina Calo will chair this meeting.

AOSHS Leadership Positions. Three AOSHS board positions come open at this year's reunion. If you have a strong interest in preserving our overseas schools experience, have leadership skills, and are willing to work, then you are the kind of person we need on the board. Or, please nominate strong people who will lead the organization in the future. You may be that strong person, so don't hesitate to contact Tina Calo (tccalo@yahoo.com) and toss your name into the hat.



July 20, Wednesday

2:00 p.m. Early registration begins.

July 21, Thursday

8:00 a.m. All-day registration opens.

5:00 p.m. Opening welcome session.

6:00-8:00 p.m. Welcome reception (cash bar).

July 22, Friday

9:00 a.m. AOSHS general meeting.

Noon-6:00 p.m. Mini reunions.

July 23, Saturday

All day "Get Re-acquainted Day."

6:00-7:00 p.m. Cocktail reception (cash bar).

7:00 p.m. Banquet.

July 24, Sunday

8:00-10:00 a.m. Farewell breakfast buffet.

A Note from Reunion Organizer Bill Hobbs

More than 400 had registered for Orlando as of March 15, and we expect that number to grow past 500. We have met our hotel commitment, but some rooms are still available at our group rate. The committee is now working on last-minute tasks, trying to make sure we are all set.

We have great volunteers but can always use more help, so if anyone would like to volunteer some time, please let Lee Bisland know:

leebisland@optonline.net

or contact us at:

doddsreunion@suddenlink.net.

In addition to our monthly newsletters, our website:



Message from The Board

Message from the Board

The following is an excerpt from an article by T.D. Flack that appeared in *Stars and Stripes*, December 30, 2010. The headline read: "DODEA teachers step into war zone to teach English to Afghans."

"MISAWA AIR BASE, Japan—When Pamela Tucker last deployed to Iraq, she wore a uniform and carried a weapon. On her current deployment to Afghanistan, she's armed only with the language course curriculum that she uses to teach Afghans English.

"Tucker—a Department of Defense Education Activity teacher from Misawa Air Base, Japan—leads a small team of Civilian Expeditionary Workforce employees who teach Afghan military, police and government employees at oftentimes Spartan locations across the country.

"She says it's a difficult and daunting task, but that she volunteered 'because it will empower them to be able to communicate globally...and it puts them in a better position to defend themselves and to take care of their country.'

"Tucker's Mobile Training Team—including four other DODEA teachers and nine Defense Language Institute employees—is augmented by about 50 Afghan instructors. They run language courses at five sites across the country—including Kabul and Kandahar—and are looking to add three additional sites in the near future. The team is part of the NATO Training Mission-Afghanistan's Education Division, tasked with providing English instruction to Afghan security forces with a 70 percent rate of illiteracy....

"Steve Osborne, a teacher from Naples High School, Italy, said he volunteered because he's getting ready to retire after 30 years and 'wanted to end my career with an adventure.'

"Osborne called the deployment the most challenging, yet rewarding, teaching experience of his career...

"Judy Ryan, from the Fort Knox Community Schools in Kentucky, is now teaching at a small, remote camp high in the mountains of Afghanistan, surrounded by a commando training camp....

"Thomas Wiglesworth, who normally teaches at Andersen Elementary School on Guam, is working in Kandahar, home to 'frequent rocket attacks'...

"As team leader, Tucker visits all the sites, some of which have limited resources.

"You just have to resort to grass-roots teaching,' she said. 'You have to teach in a manner that can get the lesson across without the added support technology."

AOSHS preserves the history—the many and varied stories of individuals like these, people—like you—who have been part of the overseas schools programs that have extended American democracy worldwide. Tell us your story.



Editor Needed

Donovan Walling is wrapping up his tenure on the AOSHS board of directors and also will soon wind down his time as editor of this AOSHS Quarterly. If you thrive on writing and editing and working with dedicated, interested individuals, then please consider indicating your interest in this volunteer position by contacting AOSHS President Tina Calo or the AOSHS office (see page 11). The editor does not need to be a board member.

Recognizing Our Donors - Annual Giving

Once a year AOSHS takes the opportunity to thank members and friends who have contributed to the Archive Fund and the Operating Fund. While membership fees are the backbone of our funding, your donations are vital to carrying out and expanding the work of the society. These are the 2010 Donors and Support Levels:

Supporters [\$50 to \$99]

[\$50 to \$99] Niki Abraham Ronnie Alff Dennis Anderson Randall Atwood Marilynne Barberis Harlen Barney Daniel Basarich John Bauman Rolla Baumgartner David Bensen Vidabeth Bensen Joanne Bhatta Sarah Bican Linda Black Patricia Blackwell Yvonne Bolling Margaret Bourland-Brettschneider Joyce Boyd Barbara Bradford Richard Bradford Ann Bradley Michael Brand Susan Brandt Connie Braun Kathleen Brown Betty Bryan Joy Bryant Beverly Buchwald Helen Burnett Ruth Burton Bonnie Butt Ralph Cabret Dennis Campbell Joan Carillo June Cherveny Elizabeth Clements Georgann Coffeen Mary Colucci Thea Colvin Carol Cook Patrick Corley Jamie Crowley Patricia Currie Nancy Dahlgren B. Daniel **Edward Davies** Karen Davis Scott Davis Daniel DeCarlo M. Deheck

Ruth Dengrove Karen Denison John Derby Rosella DeRiemer Louise Dietz Kathleen Dobrzycki Dale Drysdale Jolita Eckart Theresa Eiden Nina Elliott Paul Erickson Carolina Ficarrotta Ray Fleischmann Robert Fletcher Gary Flinchum Anna Flynn Joan Frey John Fuller Christine Gardner Arnold Goldstein Cheryl Griffin Richard Grimes Mary Huettner Grimm Naomi Grote Janet Haisman Alice Hall June Hall Ardelle Hamilton Phillip Harr Marguerite Harrington Michael Harris Martha Haselev Mary Hedden Susan Herbolsheimer Ruth Herman Maria Hesse Eleanor Holiday Joyce Holland Robert Hollins Barbara Holman Sandra Hope Eugene Hughes Lee Hunt Dennis Hurst Carter Johns Cynthia Johnson Don Johnson Howard Johnson Karen Joiner Courtlandt

Kauffman

Nancy Keienburg Iris Kent Judith Kern-Bertram Jerry Killion William Kitty Elizabeth Kimbrough Darnell Kirksey Robert Kleeb David Klinger Raymond Kuceveski Margie Kugler James LaBaw Alice Larson Jeanne Leach Robert Leach Norma Ledé Donald Levins Vern Liermann Lesley Loiko Linda Long Kristofer Lopes Nelson Lutey Robert Lykins Nancy Mace H. Marshall Rosanne Martino Patricia Matthias Carol Mauch Dottie McCarthy Terrence McCaughey Linda McCauley Russ McClain Helen McKenna Joann Menees Patricia Metzger Charlotte Miles Misawa Officers' Spouses' Lois Mitchell Stephen Mizgala Ruth Moran Jovce Morris Joyce Muis Patrick Mulich Syma Mulich Thomas Murdoch Ethel Murphy Sally Murphy Linda Nary

Nancy Noonan Bernard O'Neill Joan Oak Candus Olson Zoe Palmer Angela Paris Mary Paulus Joe Peha Richard Peterson Grace Pfister Janice Phillips Ophelia Phillips-Scott Ann Pierson Dorothy Platenberg Zuzana Plesa Janet Plummer Mahlon Porter Joyce Powell Noreen Pyne Cornelia Rabe Dorothy Rappel Ruth Reynolds Richard Rhoads James Rice Frances Riley Gordon Robertson Miriam Robinson Chester Ross James Ross Rota HS/MS Maria Rubio Barbara Rudometkin James Rush William Rustemier Emily Saliba **Dolores Sambuchino** Mary Sanchez Laura Satterfield Jane Scarr Mary Schaefer Lyman Scheel David Schlesinger Maxine Seefeldt G. Tolly Shelton Pam Sherman Grant Smith Janet Sommerfeldt Edna Spencer Betty St George V. St. Clair

Joseph Steffen Martha Steinman Carole Stever Linda Strandberg Susanna Swade Kathleen Sweeney Bruce Taft Betty Taira William Talbutt DeForest Toyey Warren Van Zee Margaret Varshock Kay Vozenilek Kathleen Walter Phyllis Walton Nancy Weary Jane Welch Mary Wileman Helen Williamson Patricia Wimmer Carole Worby James Wright Roger Youngman Ken Zebrowski

Friends [\$100 to \$249]

Joan Adrian Ann Bamberger Dean Bame Maria Barnhardt Barbara Burke-Wyrick James Cain Tina Calo Richard Cawley James Charles Richard Coss Charlene Daly Harry Davis Ronald Downing Virginia Dugan Elizabeth Ellinger Carole Ernst Kay Galloway Steven Gamble Darleen Gee Hildegard Grill Carol Haines A. Hansen Jane Haynes Gladys Haynie

Charles Helmstetler

Rosemary Johnson

Ruth Kirtland Douglas Kittelson Barbara Lanev lames Lenz James Lowell Robert McGurrin Robert McQuitty Winanne Murray Dagmara Naruns Ruth Osborn Patricia Pickens Ofelia Plante Scarlett Rehrig Jennifer Schaal Susan Schubert John Schuh Joan Sprague Eleanor Stoll Carole Stone Terrel Taylor Ann Tracy Miriam Trumbull Dorothy Van Norman Norleen Warner Wanda Wendt J. Stewart Williams

Pacesetters [\$250 to \$499]

Leslie Burch Joe Condrill Gennaro DeVito Duane Long Judith Smart Mary Weerts

Sponsors [\$500 to \$999]

Eleanore Allanson-Donoho Leland Davis Marilyn Workman

Patrons [\$1,000 to \$1,999]

Thomas Drysdale Marie Espinoza Ann-Mari Nordgren

Benefactors [\$2,000 to \$4,999]

Hatsue Higa Cornerstones

[\$5,000 to \$9,999] None

Roma Stark

Mildred Starwalt

Sara Nesteval

Martha Nickerson

Recognizing Our Donors - Cumulative Giving

Many members have consistently given to AOSHS over many years. We take this opportunity to recognize and thank these members for their generous support between January 1, 2000, and December 31, 2010.

Associates Circle	Kay Galloway	Gordon Robertson	Partners Circle	Marilyn Workman	Llewellyn Lieber
[\$1,000 to \$2,499] Joan Adrian Ann Bamberger Nancy Bresell Joy Bryant Leslie Burch Richard Coss Joan Dickson Norma Drysdale Sandra Ebert LouCelle Fertik	Alice Hague Carol Haines A. Hansen Patricia Hein Hatsue Higa Elizabeth LeFevre Maxwell-Gunter Officers' Spouses' Patricia Munday A. Palmer Wilma Pfiffner	Judith Smart Joan Sprague Tehran American School Assn Doris (Dode) Thorson Warren Van Zee John Walker Mary Weerts	[\$2,500 to \$4,999] Joyce Alpern Dorothy Cox Leland Davis DoDDS Reunion XXI Committee Thomas Drysdale Helen Dunbar Rex Gleason Ann-Mari Nordgren Linda Sekiguchi	Founders Circle [\$5,000 to \$9,999] Helen Close Marie Espinoza Fellows Circle [\$10,000 - \$19,999] Tim Crown AOSHS Circle [\$20,000 - \$49,999] Joe Joe Condrill Leona Leute	Estate Arlene & Allan Peterson Scarlett Rehrig Bronze [\$50,000 - \$99,999] Mary Muehring Club

LEAVING A LEGACY...The Mary Muehring Circle was established in 2002 to recognize philanthropists large and small who have included AOSHS in their estate planning. Honored are friends who have made bequests through a will, trust, life insurance policy, or retirement plan. AOSHS is grateful for these thoughtful contributors, who truly provide for the Society's future. Those who wish to include AOSHS in their estate planning, please contact President, AOSHS, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104.

Notes from Japan

Email and other forms of communications have lit the ether afire since the disastrous earthquake and tsunami hit Japan in early March. The tragedy, on a scale that is almost unimaginable, has been compounded by radiation issues related to affected nuclear power generators. It is impossible to print the many accounts that have come into the hands of various AOSHS members and friends, but here are a few excerpts—with special thanks to Suzanne and Jim Moody in Misawa. Misawa is located about 200 miles from Sendai, the large city west of the epicenter of the first quake. The Fukushima nuclear facility is 270 miles south on the east coast. Fukushima is about 140 miles north of the Narita Airport and 160 miles northeast of Tokyo.

Misawa, Japan; Sunday, March 13, 2011; 11:00 a.m. The impact of the earthquakes and tsunamis have been minimal in our area compared to our neighboring prefectures to the south.... From the first quake on Friday afternoon, we have had no heat, electricity, power, or communication for about 33 hours. With temperatures hovering around the freezing point, we all bundled up with heavy jackets and slept under many blankets. The power was finally restored to our area about 11:00 p.m. last night.

Thursday, March 17, 2011; 9:00 p.m. How about some good news: the State Dept. has decreed that anyone within 50 miles of Fukushima should evacuate. Misawa is over 250 miles to the north. Distance. The prevailing winds have been and should continue to be from the west blowing east. East. That

means out to sea. Not southwest to Tokyo and not north towards us. Good news. We do not feel the least bit threatened.

Sunday, March 20, 2011; 10:00 a.m. Monetary support: The Red Cross has been the first to respond to Japan's relief effort. We plan to donate to the Red Cross Japan Disaster Relief Fund. Their website states/that the American Red Cross has contributed an initial \$10 million, with more to follow. Our volunteer efforts at the ports are coordinated by our local Red Cross.

Wednesday, March 23, 2011. School is back in session. Most kids are happy to be back with their classmates. But we are operating at 40% power reduction, meaning that we do not use lights and student computers are shut off. The lunchroom kitchen only provides cold lunches. It's back to old-school learning in Misawa classrooms.

Anthology Contributors Wanted

As previously announced, Trisha Lindsey '82 and Yoshika (Loftin) Lowe '83 are compiling two anthologies of stories about the experiences of students and faculty who attended DoDDS schools. They will compile the stories in two collections, one of Berlin alumni/faculty and another of overseas alumni/faculty more broadly. According to Trisha and Yoshika, "We need narratives describing your time teaching in U.S. schools overseas. This includes school trips/outings, classroom experiences, and anything relevant to your time at your assigned school(s). Please contact us at either

www.bratsoverseas.com or bratsoverseas@yahoo.com." 🗷

The AOSHS Memorial Program

Memorial Program

You may purchase a brick or paver in your own name, as a gift, in memory of a friend or loved one, or a school. Write to the Memorial Program address or the e-mail address below for the correct order card(s). You may include a 300-word biography and a photo along with the check when you submit your order. The selection of bricks/pavers appears below.

Memorial Fund

You may organize a fund for a deceased friend or loved one. The fund will be announced in two issues of the Quarterly so that others may contribute. When the fund closes in six months, you will receive an accounting and determine which item the fund will purchase. Write to the Memorial Program address or the e-mail address below to request a Memorial Fund Form, or print the form at www.aoshs.org/kiosk; just click on Memorial Program.

Donate

You may also donate to an already established fund by sending a check payable to the AOSHS Memorial Fund at the address below. Please note the honoree's name on the check's memo line.

AOSHS Memorial Program, PO Box 4312 Scottsdale AZ 85261-4312 [Don't forget to indicate the honoree's name on the check's memo line.]

Memorial Program for Alumnae/Alumni

We have had many names added to our <u>Those No Longer</u> <u>with Us</u> paver, where friends or loved ones have sent a donation to remember a special person in their lives, but did not wish to purchase a brick or start a memorial fund.

Though this began as an educator remembrance, several of those recognized are alumni. Because of the increase in donations for this fund, we feel it appropriate to create a second paver specifically to recognize alumni. If friends wish to remember a deceased former student, send the honoree's name, school, and year of graduation (if appropriate), and it will be included in alphabetical order on the kiosk page, which can be viewed by going to www.aoshs.org/kiosk, then clicking on the Interactive Kiosk link, and following directions.

To remember an alumna/alumnus in this way, send a check payable to the AOSHS Memorial Fund at the address below.

Please note the honoree's name on the check's memo line and include a note requesting that this person be honored on the Alumni Memorial Paver.

e-mail: memorialprog@aoshs.org

[Note: e-mails must include AOSHS in the subject area, to pass through our spam filters.]

Size (in inches)	Characters/Line (includes spaces)	Maximum Lines	Total Characters (includes spaces)	Cost
4 x 8	15	2	30	\$100
8 x 8	15	5	75	\$250
8 x 8	15	5	75	\$500
16 x 16	25	11	275	\$1000
24 x 24	35	17	595	\$2500
	inches) 4 x 8 8 x 8 8 x 8 16 x 16	inches) (includes spaces) 4 x 8 15 8 x 8 15 8 x 8 15 16 x 16 25	inches) (includes spaces) Lines 4 x 8 15 2 8 x 8 15 5 8 x 8 15 5 16 x 16 25 11	inches) (includes spaces) Lines (includes spaces) 4 x 8 15 2 30 8 x 8 15 5 75 8 x 8 15 5 75 16 x 16 25 11 275

MEMORIAL FUNDS

FIRST ANNOUNCEMENTS (MAX. 400 WORDS PLEASE)

Linda Ramos

...... Died February 2011

Linda was a talented and well-loved music teacher at Wurtsmith and Grissom elementary schools at Clark Air Force Base in the Philippines. She was an inspiration to many. She and other Filipino American teachers would gather around the piano at Wurtsmith gymnasium to greet everyone with beautiful Filipino music as they arrived at school.

Linda spent most of her teaching career at Clark. She was helpful and knowledgeable in guiding students and colleagues in what to do and see in the Philippines. After retirement and time spent in the United States, Linda returned to her home in the Philippines.

Beverly Tsatsos Buchwald

......Died February 2011

Beverly was in DoDDS for many years. Her specialties at Wagner Middle School in the Philippines were ESL and Career Education. She was known base-wide for the World of Work and Hobbies that she organized each year at Clark.

Beverly came to the Philippines from Okinawa and after many years at Wagner Middle School, she transferred to Bad Kreuznach in Germany. She was a good friend to so many.

Harry Lyons

......November 15, 1927 - February 8, 2011

Harry Lyons may have been born in Lowell, Massachusetts, but he was truly a man who lived in the world. With the Department of Defense, Harry taught elementary school, primarily sixth grade, in Japan, England, Puerto Rico, Germany, Turkey, Italy, Denmark, Spain, and lastly in Korea.

On retiring, he returned to the United States, where he taught adult education in Lowell, the city where he began his teaching career. Briefly and unhappily, he also taught in Palm Springs, California. After a few years, missing his overseas peripatetic life, he returned to work, this time for the private oil schools with assignments in Iraq, Saudi Arabia, and Syria. Through his varied assignments, he made many lifelong friends, who paid him homage until the very final days of his life, writing to him, visiting him, sending his favorite gift, "sweets." No one ever said a negative word about Harry. He was a true Renaissance Man: eclectic, filled with humor, warm, and caring, while still very private.

John Robert Hunt

John spent his childhood in Bend, Oregon, and earned his BA from the University of Washington in 1948. He joined the Army Air Force and served as a decorated officer in the Korean War. After his discharge, he returned to the University of Washington and received a Masters of Fine Arts degree in oil painting. A few years later, he completed a second master's program at Ohio State.

John began his overseas career in 1959 in Poitiers, France. Subsequent assignments were in Würzburg, Zweibrücken, Kaiserslautern, and Sembach, Germany. He also taught for the University of Maryland for several years, continuing after he retired from DoDDS in 1989. His classes visited and studied great works of art and architecture all over France and Germany.

In 2001 John moved to Bradenton, Florida. There, he was an active Democrat. He also was an avid opera and theater buff and loved swimming, picnics at the beach, entertaining friends, and good food and wine. He was a colorful storyteller and was always ready to laugh. He delighted in Florida sunsets across Sarasota Bay, especially when he could share them with good friends and a scotch.

John is survived by two sons, two daughters, twelve grandchildren, and many, many friends whose lives were enriched by knowing him.

Cheryl Davis Griffin

...... August 14, 1945 - October 16, 2010

Cheryl grew up in Oshkosh, Wisconsin, and earned her bachelor's and master's degrees in Education from the University of Wisconsin-Oshkosh. She started her DoDDS career in 1968 at Clark Air Force Base in the Philippines. A year later she transferred to Schweinfurt, Germany, as the librarian. It was there that she met and married her husband Jerry. In 1971 she moved to Rhein Main Elementary School and was the librarian and media specialist until her retirement in 1995.

After her retirement, Cheryl and Jerry moved to Orlando, Florida, where Cheryl worked for two years. After she completed her library career, she continued to enjoy reading, became active in the local garden club, and volunteered at the

community wildlife park. In 2002 Cheryl and Jerry moved to the new home that they had built in Homosassa, Florida.

Throughout her career, Cheryl touched the lives of countless students and faculty members with her gentle, easy-going, and cooperative manner. She was an inspiration as she continued to share her strength and warm laughter with reunion friends throughout her three-and-a-half-year battle with brain cancer.

Teddy Jay Steenson

...... October 14, 1943 - December 25, 2010

Teddy was born and raised a farm boy in Wolbach, Nebraska. In 1971 he entered DoDDS and began a thirty-year career that took him to schools in Holland and Turkey before his final assignment: twenty-six years in Kubasaki High School on Okinawa.

After his initial studies of Ikebana for three years, in 1980 Teddy began teaching this art. Teddy also studied Budo, Shodo, Chado, and Noh Shimai, further exploring his love for Japanese culture.

Teddy chose Sarasota, Florida, for his retirement years. There he was immensely active in the local DoDDS family reunions, established a database for all the DoDDS retirees in Florida, and continued to be active in Ikebana International.

The richness and fullness of his life enriched all those who knew him and loved him. Without Teddy's physical presence, there is a void in many facets of life.

SECOND ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Francis Smith

Dr. Francis Prichard Smith passed away on August 4, 2010, in Harrisonburg, Virginia, at the age of 83. Fran was a DoDDS administrator in Heidelberg, Kaiserslautern, Hanau, and Babenhausen.

He received his B.A. and M.A. from Syracuse University and, in 1977, his Ed. D. from the University of Southern California. He was a veteran of the U. S. Navy, serving during W.W.II. Fran was a member of many educational associations and several musical choral groups.

Fran is survived by his wife Joan, five children, and many grandchildren.

Betty Jean Nicholas

...... November 5, 1929 - August 13, 2010

Betty received her B.A. degree in English from the University of Montevallo in Alabama, a master's degree in Education from Peabody College in Tennessee, and a master's degree in Guidance and Counseling from Ball State University in Indiana.

She loved traveling and had opportunities to visit many exciting places on four continents during her 43 years abroad as an educator with DoDDS. While stationed in Tokyo, Japan,

and several cities in Germany, she served as a high school English teacher, assistant principal, and language arts curriculum coordinator. She made major contributions to the implementation and support of an innovative writing program and a carefully designed teacher curriculum development program.

After retiring in December 1999 she coordinated a high school student foreign exchange program in the Sarasota, Florida, area.

She was a lifetime member of the National Council of Teachers of English, Phi Delta Kappa International, and the American Overseas Schools Historical Society.

Lois Shook

...... June 20, 1921 - June 28, 2010

Kubasaki High School lost a "legend" on June 28, 2010. Lois Buckingham Shook was a business teacher at Kubasaki starting in 1949, until she retired in 1979. In addition to her teaching duties, she served as custodian of the school's activity funds.

Lois was born in Fairfield, Iowa, the oldest in a family of twelve children. She graduated from Fairfield High School and later from Parsons College in 1943. Before moving to Okinawa she taught in Iowa.

While at Kubasaki High School, Lois also taught evening business classes for the military. She met her future husband Jim when he was assigned (in addition to teaching classes) the task of driving the Jeep for the women. Jim and Lois were married in 1952. Lois hosted many new teacher gettogethers at their home on Okinawa and was a true mentor for many first-year overseas business teachers.

In 1979 Jim and Lois retired to Sun City West in Arizona and were active in the Desert Palms Church. They traveled extensively in their early retirement years and enjoyed attending the Kubasaki High School and DoDDS teachers' reunions.

Recently Closed Funds

JoAnne Mitchell Ceramic paver
Doris (Dode) Thorson
Granite paver and ceramic paver
Jan Beck Ceramic paver
John Shurtleff "Those no longer with us"

Fred Nakagawa Granite paver 🗷



Surfin' Our Websites

With Japan much in the news, it seems appropriate to feature one of the many DoDDS schools located in Japan.

This issue it's Kinnick High School at Yokosuka Naval Base.

Principal Lorenzo Brown writes:

"Nile C. Kinnick High is a school filled with tradition, pride, and a sense of history. The name Yo-Hi has been around for a long time and currently describes the areas from which most family members come—Yokosuka/Yokohama.

"However, Yo-Hi began on the bluff in Yokohama during the occupation after World War II. It then moved to the old Navy Exchange area in the Honmoku district of Yokohama.

In the fall of 1971, it moved to a refurbished Marine Corps barracks that had previously been a Japanese Imperial Navy basic training camp.

Nile Clarke Kinnick, after whom the school was renamed, was an outstanding scholar/athlete and winner of the Heisman Trophy in 1939."

Kinnick High School today is located on the scenic Miura Peninsula at Yokosuka Naval Base. For more information, check the school website at

www.kinnick-hs.pac.dodea.edu. &



Nonprofit Membership Program

AOSHS welcomes new members to join using this form. Please feel free to pass it along to friends and colleagues.

[NOTE: Effective August 1, 2009, the Individual Life Membership Program was discontinued. With the cost of operations continually on the rise, this seemed to be one of the economic moves to help us stay operational. Once we become life members, many of us forget that donations are still needed to help keep us afloat. {Those of us who are life members are, of course, grandfathered in – ALL existing life memberships are still in place. The program simply has been closed to *future*, new life memberships.}

So please do not forget to send in a donation — use your birthday as a reminder, for example. For those of you who have an annual membership, please renew on time. Your renewal date is listed on the address label of the *Quarterly*. You also may pay ahead. Just be sure to indicate that on the form. Dues may be paid by check, money order, or credit card. Use the form as well to update your information. It's important to keep us informed about address changes, as the newsletter is not usually forwarded.]

The American Overseas Schools Historical Society, Inc. Nonprofit Membership Program 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104

PLEASE NOTE: This address is for tax-exempt MEMBERSHIP DUES, ILMP, AND DONATIONS ONLY.

Printed full name:	New Member [☐ -or- Rene	wal 🔲
Address:	19497761		1
(Street or Box No. City (APO/FPO) State ZIP)			
Telephone: E-mail:			
I am a Former ☐ -or- Current ☐: Educator ☐ -or- Student ☐ -or- Other:	A Chinale Tree,		
Check Enc. -or- VISA / Mastercard _ _ _ _ _ _ _	- _ _	Exp. Date:	_/_
Name: (as it appears on your Cre	dit Card)		
\$25 for annual dues and 4 issues of the newsletter		\$	
Donation for the AOSHS Endowment/Building Fund.		\$	
Donation for the Drysdale Archive Endowment Fund.		\$	
Donation for the AOSHS Operating Fund.		\$	
SignatureDate	Total:	\$	
_			Thank you!
I have included AOSHS in my estate planning			
Referred for membership by (if applicable):			

THE AOSHS ARCHIVE DATABASE INFORMATION FORM

For all current and past educators and support personnel, American and foreign, of DoDDS, DDESS, and DoS

Name: First	M	I Last		Maiden nam	ne	T. L. Mark
Sex: M F	☐ Citizenship: ching experience wh	Age w	hen hired:	State where hire	ed :	
cars or tea	ching experience wil	en ini eu		This addres	ss may be shared	with other
E-Mail Addr	ress:				nembers: Yes	
		Edu	cational Back			
BA 🗆 BS	Or? School				Vear re	ceived
MA ☐ MS	Or? School			Major	Year re	ceived
dD Phl	D Or?School			Major	Year re	ceived
				or Dissertation Tit		
	Mas	iter Thesis, F	roject, and/c	or Dissertation III	ie:	
y sil		DoDDS, D	DESS, DoS	Assignments		
Dates at site Ex: 1968-72	Position Title Ex: Teacher, Asst Prin, Math Coord, Sec'y	Grade Level Ex: K,3,7/8	Subject Ex: Eng, SS, Math, PE	Name of school of above school office	Military base or city	Country
						-
				The Property of the last		
nesse						
I	undanatan dala da C		-11 111	11.11.6		
11	understand the infor					es.
	_					
	Send to: AOSHS Da	tabase, 704 V	Vest Douglas	: Avenue, Wichita,	KS 67203-6104	

THE AMERICAN OVERSEAS SCHOOLS ARCHIVE ALUMNI REGISTRATION FORM

For all alumni, American and foreign, of overseas American schools at any grade level.

				Mai	den name	
Sex: M \square F	Date of Birth:	M D	Y E-Ma	ail Addres	S:	
Citizenship (include both if dual):				(This ac	ddress may be share	d with other
City and Cou	ntry of Birth:				HS members: Yes	
	tion from high sc			0 1	= =	
Entered the	work force or i	military 🗀	111. 1		ed: Yes □ No □	
Tue de /Teele	Attended a:			iest Diplor	na/Degree Attained:	
	nical School		HS Diploma □			
College: 2-yr			AA 🗆			
Milit	Army □		Degree		List Type	
Military	Navy □		Bachelors 🗆			
Academy	Air Force □		Masters 🗆		NIGHT TO THE	
	Coast Guard □		Doctorate 🗆			
Dep	artment of Defe	ense Overse	as Schools and P	rivate Ov	erseas Schools Att	ended
Year or Years	Grade Level		Manage Manage and the second			
Attended	(e.g. K,3-6, etc.)	Na	me of School(s)	Mi	litary Base/City	Country
	Lamated Spanish					
						Tree to the
Names C	of Siblings Who	Attended C	verseas Schools,	With The	eir Grade Levels Ar	nd Schools
Siblings		Grade Level		001(c)	Military Pass /City	Country
Sibilligs	Attended	(e.g. K,3-6, etc	c.) Name of Sch	001(3)	Military Base/City	Country
	undonstand the	forms at it.		1 . 6	1 1 10 100	
	understand the in	formation I pr	ovide will be availab	ole for resea	arch in the AOS archive	es.
	Signat	ure		Date_	Manual Street,	
S	end to: AOSHS Arc	hive Registrat	tion, 704 West Dougl		Wichita, KS 67203-61	04
		-6	,			

a	05	h5	Directory

Board of Directors

President	Tilla Calo
Vice President	Gary Westhusin
Secretary	Kay Galloway
Treasurer	Rita Wells
Member/Quarterly Editor	Donovan Walling
Member	Patricia Hein
Member	Chris Kyrios
Member	Winanne Murray
Member	Tom Smith

tcalo@aoshs.org
overseasschools@aoshs.org
hkayg@yahoo.com
overseasschools@aoshs.org
overseasschools@aoshs.org
overseasschools@aoshs.org
kyriosc@yahoo.com
murraywk@aol.com
tanddsmith@aol.com

Volunteers

Archive Volunteer	Tom Drysdale	overseasschools@aoshs.org
Wichita Volunteer	Myrna Margraf	overseasschools@aoshs.org
Deceased List	Linda McCauley	kokomogirl99@yahoo.com
Educator/Alumni Database	Esther Golde	alumnidata@aoshs.org
Memorial Program	Carolyn Wilber	clwilber@cox.net
Quarterly Publisher	Bob Van Epps	bvanepps@aoshs.org
Special Projects	Ann Tracy Carol Haines	overseasschools@aoshs.org overseasschools@aoshs.org
Webmaster	Dorie Parsons	webmaster@aoshs.org
Advisor	Jan Mohr	overseasschools@aoshs.org
Advisor	Scarlett Rehrig	overseasschools@aoshs.org
Advisor	Ann Bamberger	overseasschools@aoshs.org

Overseas Regional

Coordinators and Representatives

	EUROPEAN AR	E A
Coordinator	Lucky Moore	robert.moore@eu.dodea.edu
	REGIONAL REPRESENTA	TIVES
Bavaria	Beth Pond	beth.pond@eu.dodea.edu
	Maribeth Clarke	maribeth.clark@eu.dodea.edu
Heidelberg	Carol Kuzmick	carol.kuzmick@eu.dodea.edu
Kaiserslautern	Shelley and Jeff Pellaton	pellatons@t-online.de
	Scott and Carolyn Davis	gasthausdavis@hotmail.com
Mediterranean	Noni Hoag	noni.hoag@eu.dodea.edu
England/IIK	Dana Jackson	dana jackson@eu dodea.edu

PACIFIC AREA

Charles Kelker charles.kelker@pac.dodea.edu

REGIONAL REPRESENTATIVES

Guam/Agana Maria Rubio Japan Paula Miller Korea Irene Lee Okinawa Mark Honnold

Coordinator

maria.rubio@pac.dodea.edu paula.miller@pac.dodea.edu sahsbandmom@hotmail.com mark.honnold@pac.dodea.edu

The American Overseas Schools Historical Society

A Kansas Nonprofit Corporation

This AOSHS *Quarterly* is published four times a year by the Society to enhance public understanding of the human effort, service, reward, and sacrifice in educating our American children and youth abroad.

AOSHS MEMBERSHIP is \$25.00 annually and includes four issues of the newsletter. To join, send dues to AOSHS, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104. A membership application form is provided elsewhere in this newsletter for your convenience.

DONATIONS to help preserve the *American Overseas Schools Archives* (AOSA) for posterity and historical research are appreciated and are tax deductible as allowed by the IRS. Donations may be sent to the above address.

READERS are ENCOURAGED TO SUBMIT short, factual ARTICLES of human interest regarding their experiences overseas. Articles printed may or may not reflect the opinions of AOSHS. Please submit articles preferably by e-mail to overseasschools@aoshs.org, or by snail mail to: AOSHS, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104.

AOSHS Policy

The Directors realize that to obtain all AOSHS objectives:

- the strong support of the membership is absolutely essential and must be recognized;
- that although the Society greatly appreciates and recognizes all donations and gifts, it will neither recommend nor encourage its members to obtain the services or products of any company; and,
- 3) the Society will not discriminate on the basis of lifestyle, race, sex, religion, or political affiliation.

American Overseas Schools Historical Society Addresses

Archive Director
Archive Assistant
Archives:

Alumni Database Info
Educator Database Info
Memorabilia
Contact the President
Membership
Memorial Program
Wichita Office
Web Site & Internet
Email & Change of Address

Sara Bowyer, aoshsoffice@sbcglobal.net, Phone: 316-265-6837
Grant Seymour, aoshsoffice@sbcglobal.net, Phone: 316-265-6837
AOSHS Alumni Database, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104
AOSHS Educator Database, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104
AOSHS Archives, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104
President, AOSHS, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104
AOSHS Membership, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104
AOSHS Memorial Program, PO Box 4312 Scottsdale AZ 85261-4312
AOSHS, 704 West Douglas Ave., Wichita KS 67203-6104
www.aoshs.org
overseasschools@aoshs.org

Mary Muehring Circle Honors AOSHS Members' Philanthropy

The Mary Muehring Circle was established in 2002 to recognize philanthropists large and small who have included AOSHS in their estate planning. It is important to provide for the Society's future in a variety of ways. AOSHS honors all those who have made bequests through a will, trust, life insurance policy, or retirement plan. If you wish to include AOSHS in your estate planning, please contact:

President, AOSHS, 704 West Douglas Avenue, Wichita, KS 67203-6104





704 West Douglas Avenue Wichita, KS 67203-6104



Take a Look at What's Inside – and Learn about...

A directory of AOSHS Leadership and AddressesP. 11	Currently Happening: Notes from Japan
Memorial Program PP. 5-7	Upcoming AOSHS Reunion P. 1
Message from the BoardP. 2	Recognizing our DonorsPP. 3-4
Surfin' our WebsitesP. 7	Anthology Contributors Wanted P. 4
Forms PP. 8-10	Newsletter Editor NeededP. 2
AOSHS DirectoryP. 11	The AOSHS Policy P. 11
	×